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  BOARD OF HEALTH MEETING MINUTES          
     Tuesday, December 20, 2016 at 3:00 PM       

                           Town Hall, Hearing Room     
               367 Main Street, 2nd Floor, Hyannis, MA 

 
A regularly scheduled and duly posted meeting of the Barnstable Board of Health was held on Tuesday, 
December 20, 2016.  The meeting was called to order at 3:00 pm by Chairman Paul Canniff, D.M.D.    Also in 
attendance were Board Members Junichi Sawayanagi and Donald A. Guadagnoli, M.D. Thomas McKean, 
Director of Public Health, and Sharon Crocker, Administrative Assistant, were also present. 

  
I. Condemnation Hearing:  Show-Cause Housing: 

Joanne Curran, representing for Lucienne Lampert, owner – 59 Kelley Road, 
Hyannis, Map/Parcel 292-066, one elderly occupant, critical violation – failure 
to provide water. 
 
Claudia Borden, Outreach Coordinator at the Senior Center, and Joanne 
Curran, the owner’s daughter, were present at the meeting.  The owner is in a 
nursing home.  The Barnstable Water Company generously turned the water 
back on for the moment.     
 
Ms. Borden said the tenants have agreed to send their January 2017 rent 
money to the water company to cover the water bill.  There is concern as the 
tenants had agreed to do this for December, as well, and did not pay the 
water or rent.   
 
The property also needs to register as a rental.  Joanne Curran said she is 
not available to take the property requirements on.  Claudia Borden said she 
will assist her in working through it. 
 
Upon a motion made and duly seconded, the Board voted to allow a period of 
30 days to have the water bill and the rental application paid.  This will be 
continued to the March 28, 2017 meeting to verify everything has been done.  
(Unanimously, voted in favor.) 

 
II. Status:  Motel License: 
 James Connors, Attorney, representing Craigville Motel – 8 Shootflying Hill  
 Road, Centerville, motel license application. 
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 Moved to the January 2017 Board meeting.  (No one was present.) 
 
III. Variance – Septic: 

A. Dan Ojala, Down Cape Engineering, representing Anthony and Eleanor 
Leone, owners – 23 Burnham Street, Marstons Mills, Map/Parcel 043-035, 
23,878 square foot parcel, proposing addition of an enhanced treatment 
component. 
 

 Dan Ojala summarized the proposed plan.   
 
 The owners are living there now and the system is working well.  However, 

the owner wants to make use of three rooms as bedrooms, instead of two.  
 
 There was a discussion on whether the length of required quarterly testing 

should be one or two years.  MA DEP’s certified approval letter for the 
MicroFast system as general use states they require only one year of 
quarterly testing.  Mr. McKean stated he would be comfortable with one year 
of quarterly testing before coming back to the Board.  Dr. Canniff suggested 
the Board stay consistent with prior approvals and recommended two years of 
quarterly testing before they can come back to the Board.   

 
 Upon a motion made and duly seconded, the Board voted to grant the use of 

three bedrooms with the enhanced treatment component and there will be 
quarterly testing for TNN and TSS for a one year period with the possibility to 
come back before the Board, after one year, to ask for a reduction in the 
monitoring.  (Unanimously, voted in favor.) 

  
IV. I/A Monitoring Plan (Cont.): 

A. Thomas Smith representing Bonnie Smith, Trustee – 1627 Phinney’s Lane, 
Barnstable, Map/Parcel 276-018, 14,359 square foot parcel, innovative 
alternative (I/A) septic plan previously approved by the Board of Health, 
monitoring plan to be approved. 
 
Thomas Smith presented the quarterly monitoring plan (EXHIBIT A) for two 
years before making any requests for reductions to the Board.  (The septic 
plan for the MicroFast was approved at the last meeting.)   
 
Upon a motion duly made by Dr. Guadagnoli, seconded by Mr. Sawayanagi, 
the Board voted to approve the submitted monitoring plan of quarterly testing 
for two years after which time they may return to the Board to request a 
reduction.   (Unanimously, voted in favor.) 
 

B. Oyster Harbors Club – 170 Grand Island Drive, Osterville, requesting approval 
of monitoring plan modification for even flow. 
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At the November 2016 meeting, the Board discussed the modifications 
suggested by Winston Steadman to create a more even flow through the 
leaching system and was given the monitoring plan for review. 
 
Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board voted to adopt the  
monitoring plan (EXHIBIT B) submitted with the condition that it be done for a 
minimum of two years.  (Unanimously, voted in favor.)   

  
V. Sewer Connection:  
 Mark Snyder, Trustee, - 65 Sea Street Extension, Hyannis, MA, requesting an  
 additional extension to connect to town sewer for potential owner of property. 
 

Peter Snyder was present to represent his brother Mark at the meeting.  As 
mentioned in the letter (EXHIBIT C), there is a buyer for the property who is 
looking for assurance that the deadline extension to connect to the town 
sewer could be applied to him as well.  There is no sewer stub available at 
this location and is not scheduled to have one installed. 
 
Upon a motion duly made Dr. Guadagnoli, seconded by Mr. Sawayanagi, the 
Board voted to grant a five year deadline extension to connect to the town 
sewer and this extension will apply to any new owners, as well.  
(Unanimously, voted in favor.) 
 

VI. Subdivision# 362 & 658: 
Dan Ojala, Down Cape Engineering, representing Subdivision Modification 
Application # 362 & 658 for Maushop Avenue/Offshoot Road, Barnstable 
Village 
 
Mr. McKean said the staff had no issues.  Mr. Ojala will give a copy of the 
Form B to Health Division.   
 
Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board voted to support the 
subdivision plan as presented.  (Unanimously, voted in favor.) 

 
VII. Food – New 

A. Stephen Wilson, Baxter Nye Engineering representing Domino’s Pizza – 
237-243 Falmouth Road, Hyannis, requesting a easement for the 
dumpster and a grease trap variance. 
 

Dumpster: 
Mr. Wilson and Cliff Schorer, owner of proposed Domino’s Pizza, were 
present.  It was explained that the Planning Board approved a parking 
easement and discussed the dumpster being located on it.  The Planning 
Board asked them to come to the Board of Health for the approval of locating 
the dumpster there.   
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The Board does not have an issue with the dumpster on the parking 
easement.   
 
Grease Trap Variance: 
The Board received an email from Roger Parsons, Town Engineer, which 
stated Roger did not support granting the variance for two reasons:  1) it is in 
a sensitive vacuum pump area of the sewer system and 2) the menu is pizza. 
 
Cliff Schorer explained that they have a commissary kitchen elsewhere which 
does all the preparation work and would make frequent deliveries to them.  
There would be very little grease, if any, produced as the facility would simply 
assemble the ingredients onto the pizza and put the pizza onto the conveyor 
belt pulls the pizza through a 450 degree oven on a screen-type tray.  No 
grease is produced. 
 
Frank Foster, owner of Domino’s in Harwich, spoke of the extremely low 
amount of grease accumulated at his facility.  For tracking purposes, he had 
installed a high-tech camera in the grease trap and results showed minimal 
collected over the two year period.  
 
The Board said the Board would want the support of the Town Engineer as 
the establishment would be connected to the town sewer.   
 
The Board voted on each item separately: 

1) Upon a motion made and duly seconded, the Board voted to accept 
the use of the parking easement for the dumpster location.  
(Unanimously, voted in favor.) 

2) Upon a motion made and duly seconded, the Board voted to 
continue to the January 2017 meeting the grease trap variance 
item.  (Unanimously, voted in favor). 

 
 

B. Cynthia Cole representing Federated Church – 320 Main Street, Hyannis,  
proposes use of kitchen by Cape Cod Child Development, menu to be 
approved for grease trap variance. 
 
Cynthia Cole stated the potential tenant, Cape Cod Child Development, 
did not work out.  There is no land available to install an exterior grease 
tank in the ground.  Cynthia would like to settle the grease trap variance 
so that the next possible tenancy can move along faster.  She asked the 
Board to approve the variance and instruct which grease recovery device 
the Board would require so they can have it installed. 
  
The Board recommended Ms. Cole see the Trapzilla installed at the 
Barnstable Market and that she see Larry Lemieux, Plumbing Inspector, 
for suggested products. 
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Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Board stipulated that any 
new tenants would still need to submit their menus for review to the Board 
to ensure no issues for the town sewer lines.  (Unanimously, voted in 
favor.) 
 

C. Scott Costanza, manager for new owner of International House of 
Pancakes (IHOP) – 790 Iyannough Road, Hyannis, requesting a toilet 
facility variance.   
 
Mr. McKean stated the correct seat count is 102 (not 116 written on the 
application)  Scott Costanza acknowledged that nothing has changed on 
the interior since the prior owner. 
 
Upon a motion duly made by Dr. Guadagnoli and seconded by Mr. 
Sawayanagi, the Board voted to grant the toilet facility variance.  
(Unanimously, voted in favor.) 

   
VIII. Regulations / Policys:  Lifeguard Rules at Swimming Pools: 
  

Members discussed the general options available to the pool operators of 
public and semi-public pools at this time.  The Board will invite the pool 
operators and the Hyannis Deputy Fire Chief Dean Melanson to the January 
2017 meeting where they will determine the course of action to continue with 
in regards to coverage at the pools. 

  
Upon a motion duly made by Dr. Canniff, seconded by Dr. Guadagnoli, the 
Board voted to extend the Lifeguard Deregulation Policy until January 31, 
2017.  (Unanimously, voted in favor.) 

 
IX. Discussion: 
           Regulation – “1650 rule” – consider changes. 
 

The Board will study the 1650 rule and at the January 2017 meeting they will 
determine whether they are interested in changing it.  If so, it will then be 
advertised in the public notices as an upcoming vote. 

  
X. Old / New Business: 

A. Minutes. 
Some clarifications were made on the minutes at the meeting. 
 
Upon a motion duly made by Dr. Canniff, seconded by Dr. 
Guadagnoli, the Board voted to adopt the minutes for the 
November 22, 2016 meeting.  (Unanimously, voted in favor.) 
 

B. Annual Special Events List and notice on page 4. 
 
Annual Special Events List amended Dec 12, 2016 (Exhibit D). 
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The Board discussed the additional note on page 4.  
Upon a motion duly made by Dr. Guadagnoli and seconded by Dr. 
Canniff, the Board voted to adopt the following addition to the 
notation on the Approved Listing of Annual Special Events and 
Celebrations - Exclusions:  
… 
“Also excluded from appearance before the Board of Health at a 
public meeting are one-day special events with non-potentially 
hazardous foods such as coffee, popcorn, pretzels, hot-dogs, 
salsa chips, potato chips, bottled water, soda and other low-risk 
foods; however, this exemption can only be applied after directly 
seeking permission from the Director of Public Health who will 
communicate with the Chairman of the Board regarding the 
request for exemptions.   
 
In all cases, each applicant must obtain temporary food permits 
from the Health Division at least four days prior to the special 
event or celebration.”     
(Unanimously, voted in favor.) 
 

C. Reading material on effects of smoking - supporting age 21. 
 
The Board received the reading material.  Mr. McKean will check 
with Town Attorney Ruth Weil on an update of the status of 
proposed revised regulation. 
 

ADDITIONAL: 
 
Dr. Canniff said there is a news article reporting that US Senator 
Schumer is calling for a recall of e-cigarette batteries and devices as 
the number of explosions are increasing and the faulty lithium 
batteries are thought to be the culprit.   In a 7-year period, there were 
92 occurrences. Now, in less than15 months, there are reports of 99 
explosions occurring.  Many of the devices which have exploded were 
made in China.  
 

 Voted to Adjourn 5:10 pm.
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EXHIBIT A

MONITORING PLAN FOR INNOVATIVE ALTERNATIVE SYSTEM

FOR: 1627 Phinney’s Lane, Barnstable                             MAP / PARCEL 776-018

(1)  The wastewater effluent shall be tested quarterly for the first two years 
of operation for pH, Nitrates, CBOD. TSS, and TN. 

(2)  After two years (after 8 tests are conducted), the applicant may request 
a reduction in testing to the Board of Health. 

(3)  The applicant shall submit a copy of the signed two-year Operation and 
Maintenance Agreement (O&M) between the contractor and the homeowner to 
the Board of Health. The engineer or 0& M contractor shall conduct inspections 
to the I/A system a minimum of twice yearly. 

SIGNATURE: 
THOMAS SMITH 
Representing 

OWNER: BONNIE SMITH

DATED: 
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EXHIBIT B

All Cape Environmental Services Inc.
P.O. Box 235 Yarmouth Port Ma. 02675-0235 www.allcaDeenvironmentalservice.com 

had with the step system proposed, is that it is filtered and the filter with grow a fixed film that will help 
in the reduction in BOD5. Should the need arise the proposed STEP system could be removed without 
disrupting flow. 

I would like to bring up that this system is situated on a 12 acre parcel and if it were residential housing there 
could be (in theory) 48 bedrooms without the requirement of treatment. This does not include the actual golf 
course which is 134 acres. So the mass daily load in that area is low, even when the system does not meet permit 
limits. 

Proposed monitoring plan of the system shall be as follows;

• No monitoring from January until June 15 
•  June 15th Influent sampling of BOD5, TSS, NH4, and TKN, Effluent sampling of BOD5, TSS, TKN, NH4, N02, 
N03, Alkalinity, along with field sampling of DO, Turbidity, PH. Sludge Depth in FAST tank and Septic Tank. Step 
system report on flows and timer override events. 

• July 15th Influent Testing of BOD5 8i TSS, Effluent Testing of BOD5 & TSS, field sampling of DO, Turbidity,PH. Sludge 
Depth in FAST tank and Septic Tank. Step system report on flows and timer override events. 

• August 15th Influent sampling of BOD5, TSS, NH4, and TKN, Effluent sampling of BOD5, TSS, TKN, NH4,N02, N03, 
Alkalinity, along with field sampling of DO, Turbidity, PH. Sludge Depth in FAST tank and Septic Tank. Step system 
report on flows and timer override events. 
•  September 15th Influent sampling of BOD5, TSS, NH4, and TKN, Effluent sampling of BOD5, TSS, TKN, NH4, 
N02, N03, Alkalinity, along with field sampling of DO, Turbidity, PH. Sludge Depth in FAST tank and Septic Tank. Step 
system report on flows and timer override events. 

• September 16th thru December no testing 
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EXHIBIT C

Mark Snyder  
65 Sea Street Extension 

Hyannis MA 02601 
(508)274-1433 

11/27/16 

Town of Barnstable Board Of Health  
Attn: Dr. Paul Canniff, DMD  
Chairman of the Board of Health  
200 Main Street  
Hyannis, MA 02601 
 
Dear Dr. Canniff, 

 I am writing to you concerning an extension to connect the building located at 65 
Sea Street Extension, Hyannis, MA to the public sewer. The building is in the 
Donald Snyder Family Trust My father, Donald Snyder, died on 01/04/2016. 

I have enclosed a copy of a letter from the Board of Health from 11/26/2012 
concerning the five year extension to connect the building to the public sewer 
granted to my father. It states that another extension can be requested. 

I met with Mr. David Anderson recently concerning this situation. He explained to 
me that there is still no sewer stub at our property line, which is part of the reason 
why the five year extension was granted n 11/26/2012. My understanding from 
talking to him is that nothing has changed with this situation. 

The reason I am contacting you now is that I have a person who wants to join my 
practice. He is only interested in doing so if he can buy into the practice and buy 
the building. The man he hired to do the building inspection immediately brought 
up the issue of the connection to the public sewer. He said he would be interested 
in buying the building, but only if we can get another five year extension that can 
be transferred over to him should be buy the building. Otherwise, he is going to 
withdraw his offer. 

I would appreciate your thoughts on this issue. I look forward to hearing from you. 

Sincerelv. 

Mark Snyder 
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EXHIBIT D
Adopted by the Board of Health

Amended December 12,2016

Approved Listing of Annual Special Events and Celebrations for the Purposes of 
Reviewing and Issuing Temporary Food Permits 

Event Date/Month Location Contact

Ham & Bean Supper January Liberty Hall, 2150 Main St. Deb Lavoie 508 790-6272 

Chicken Pie Supper February Liberty Hall, 2150 Main St. A1 Baker

Bams. County Council on Children Youth & 
Families March Cape Cod Comm. College Ken Foster 508 737-4207 

Cape Cod 5K by Nauset March Village Green Hyannis  

West Bams. Spaghetti Supper March W. Bams. Fire Station Leonard Clark 

Hyannis Rotary Club Home Show April Bam. High School Hyannis Rotary Club 

March of Dimes Walk/America April Lopes Field Terry Moore 
Multiple Sclerosis Society Walk April Hyannis West Elem. School Vanesssa Normore 

Best Buddies Friendship Ride May Craigville Beach

 

Big Brothers-Big Sisters Family Picnic May Maritime Museum Sheree Lancaster 
Cape Abilities Harbor Walk Fun Run May Village Green, Hyannis Connie Blake 
Cape Cod Annual Cuisine Scene Auction May Cotuit Center for the Arts Creighton Peet (508) 472-7528 
Cape Cod Cares for the Troops May Cape Town Plaza Ken Foster 
Cape Cod Maritime Festival May Aselton Park Hope Ratner 
Carnival (Fiesta Shows) May (6 days) Cape Cod Mall Back Parking Lot 
Figawai Charity Ball May 35 Scudder Avenue  

Liberty Hall Chicken Pie Dinner May Liberty Hall, MM Charlie Thifault 
Marstons Mills River Day May Burgess Park, Rte. 149 Deb Lavoie 508 790-6272 
Mobile Truck Festival May Melody Tent Kevin Dubois 
Multicultural Festival May Cape Cod Comm. College Krystal Knop 
National MS Society - HYA Walk May HYA W. Elem. School Emily Richardson 
River Day Festival May Marstons Mills Inn Deb Lavoie (508) 790-6272 
Special Olympics - MA May Barnstable High School Angela Cenzalli 857-998-8507 
USA Gymnastics Competition May Horace Mann School Melissa Freedman 

A Taste of Cotuit June Historical Society of Cotuit Bruce Wallin 
Barnstable Youth Soccer (Season Jamboree) June CCC College Jim Strickland 508 428-0180 
Barnstable Village Farmers Market [No Food Prep Allowed] June - Sept. Courthouse Complex Joe Berlandi 
BARS Annual Tackle & Chowder Festival June West Bams. Comm.. Center Jon Gorecki 508 775-6234 

Best Buddies Challenge June Craigville Beach Paul Curley 508 824-1773 
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Adopted by the Board of Health 
Amended December 12,2016 

Brazilian Festival June St. Francis Xavier Church Augusto de Moura 
Cape Cod Classics Car Show Weekly Behind CC Mall Don Rhodes 508 548-9588 
Cape Cod Life- Boat Show June Hyannis Harbor  

Cape Cod Life- Food and Wine Festival June Cotuit Center for the Arts  

Cape Cod Maritime Festival June Cape Cod Maritime Museum 
135 South Street

Janet Preston 
Carnival (Fiesta Shows) June (6 days) Cape Cod Mall  

Centerville Merchants Appreciation Day June Centerville Shopping Center Ken Foster 508 737-4207 
Community Day June Bam. Senior Center Madeline Noonan 508 862-4759 
Father’s Day Classic Car Show June Main Street Hyannis Hyannis Chamber 
Gay Pride Rally June 56 Barnstable Road Scott Fitzmaurice 508 564-0648 
Gifts By the Sea June 239 Eel River Road Bam. Land Trust 
Holy Ghost Portuguese Feast June 53 Main St. Cotuit Wayne Enos 
Hyannis Open Streets Three dates Per Year Main Street Hyannis Elizabeth Wurbain 
Jailhouse Jams June County Complex Robert Kelly 
Long Table Event June Main St., HYA Elizabeth Wurfbain 
Lowell Park Celebration Day June 58 Putnam Avenue  

Mid-Cape Farmers Market [ No Food Prep Allowed] June-Sept.           Phinney’s Lane, Cape Cod Beer Beth Marcus 
Osterville Farmers Market [ No Food Prep Allowed] June-Sept. Ost. Historical Mueum     Osterville Hist. Society 
Outdoor Summer Bridal Show June Hyannis Village Green Charlene Colon 
Passion for Christ Festival July Aselton Park Vicky Van Sickle 
Santuit-Cotuit Historical Society June 1198 Main St. Cotuit Stephen Hemberger 
St. Francis Xavier Brazilian Fair June 357 S. St., HYA David Boucher 
Sturgis Library Kids Carnival June 3090 Main St. Barnstable Lucy Loomis 
Summer Fete En Plain Air June Pastiche of Cape Cod Philip Wallace 508 280-1085 
Summer Sampler -Ost. Historical Society June (or July) 155 West BayRd. Jennifer Williams 
Walk to End Homelessness June Hyannis Village Green Noah Shelter 
WCOD Chowder Festival June Melody Tent Jennifer Bedard 775-5678 

Alex’s Lemonade Event July Baptist Church, Osterville Tara Bedenkop 
Annual Fishing Tournament July 101 Bridge Street  

Cahoon Museum of American Art (Brush-off) July Cotuit Village Green Cindy Nickerson (508) 771-4298

Cape Cod Irish Festival July Melody Tent, West Main St.  

Cape Cod Classic Cars and Cycles Show July CC Mall Back Parking Lot Fed Jones 
CCCC Tennis Challenge July 22540 Iyannough Road Ken Foster (508) 737-4207 
CC Mall Carnival July Rockwell Amusements  

Chickens for Charity July Methodist Church, 57 Pond St.Ost.    Jeanine Lennon 

Chili Challenge July Hyannis Brad Goodwin (508) 778-2888 
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Adopted by the Board of Health 
Amended December 12, 2016 

Circus July CC MALL  

Ethnic Food Festival July Zion Union Church  

Fireworks [One Vendor Only Per Town Manager] Aselton Park, Hyannis Town Manager 
Fourth of July Parade (Barns. Village) July Main Street, Millway Road (Hollow) BVCA Committee 
Fourth of July Parade (Cotuit) July 140 Oyster Road, Cotuit Fire Chief Olsen 
Fourth of July Parade (Hyannis) July Main Street, Hyannis Hyannis Chamber Road 
Fresh Holes Community Event July Fresh Holes Road

 

Grecian Festival July St. George Greek Orth. Church   Charles Constas 
Hyannis Summer Arts & Crafts Festival July Village Green Terry Mullen 
Irish Festival July Melody Tent  

Rids Day July High School Barnstable Police 
Kids Fair July Village Green. Cape Cod Child Dev. 
Love Local Fest July (Three Dates) Aselton Park Amanda Converse 

Osterville Rotary Club Blue Fish and Striped July Bass Fishing Tournament 
Wianno Yacht Club, 101 Bridge St.               Rebecca Richardson 

Passion for the Christ Festival July Aselton Park Vicky Van Sickle 
Pigs and Pearls - Ost. Historical Museum July Osterville Historical Museum  

Red Cross Road Race July Hyannis Village Green  

Rotary Club of Osterville July Wianno Yacht Club,  

Summer Sampler- Osterville Hist. Society July 155 West Bay Road Jennifer Williams 

Taste of Cape Cod- Cotuit Historical Society 
July 1148 Main St. Cotuit Stephen Hemberger 

Battle Zone at the Tent August Melody Tent Steven Kelly 
Castleberry Fairs August Hyannis Village Green Terry Mullen 
Chips House- Old Home Week Road Race August Covell’s Beach

 

Contractor Event August Mid-Cape Home Center Brian Keyes 
Cotuit Arts and Crafts Festival August Cotuit Village Green  

Field Day and Veterans Awareness Fair August Hyannis Village Green
 

Fine Arts and Crafts Show August 50 Ost.-W.Barns. Rd. James Sanborn 
Love Local Fest August (3 Times per Year) Hyannis Village Green Amanda Converse 
Love Yoga Fest August Aselton Park  

Music in the Village August Courthouse Complex Robert Kelly 
Pops by the Sea (Boston Pops) August Hyannis Village Green Arts Foundation 
Sturgis Public Library Antique Show August BWB School Jan Gow

Summer Soiree at Long Pasture August Long Pasture    Heidi Filmcr-Gallaghcr 
West Barnstable Village Fair August Community Center, W. Bams, Kris Clark 790-6272 

WOMR Food, Wine, and Music Festival August Melody Tent Bob Sea & Tom Conklin 

P 3 of 4
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Youth Festival Show-Down August 142 Corporation St.

Adopted by the Board of Health Amended 
December 12, 2016

 
 
Mark Furtado 

Annual Chicken BBQ September Liberty Hall, 2150 Main St. A1 Baker 

Cape Cod Cat Show September 730 Ost-W. Bams. Road Melissa Alexander 
Cape Cod Young Professionals September Rectrix (Airport) Dan Chamberlain 
Community Fun Day September 100 North Street Salvation Army 
Live Like Renee 5K September Dowses Beach Diane Riche

Love Local Fest September Hyannis Village Green Amanda Converse 
MSPCA Walk for the Animals September Aselton Park, Hyannis Heather Donelly 
Tasty Table September Cape Cod Organic Farm Tim Friary 
West Bams. Fire Dept. Lobster Festival September 2160 Meetinghouse Way Troy Jewitt 
Yellow Dog Music Festival September Craigville Beach  

Barnstable Brew I la Ha October Cape Cod Beer

 

Barnstable Village Halloween Parade October Main Street, Barnstable(County Complex) Joe Berlandi 
Special Olympics Track & Field Games October Barns. High School Angela Cenzalli 

Barnstable Village Christmas Stroll December Main Street Barnstable

 

Breakfast with Santa December 2160 Meetinghouse Way Troy Jewett 
Centerville Christmas Stroll December Main Street, Centerville

 

Hyannis Main St. Christmas Stroll December Main Street, Hyannis Elizabeth Warfbain 
Village of Lights Stroll December Village Green 1 lyannis Chamber 
Hyannis Harbor Lighting Dec ember * Bismore Park     1 lyannis Chamber 508 362-5230 

North Pole Express December 2469 Meetinghouse Way Carl Harrison, 
Nat’I Railroad Hist. Society 

NOTICE: Foods may only be prepared and served at the exact location specified above at the time and date of the event or special celebration. Each table/booth foodhandlcr 
manager shall possess Scrvsafe training and certification (or equivalent). Handwash station required at each table/booth. The fee is S40.00 per permit for each vendor (per booth, 
table, or cart) for a one-day event. The fee is S50.00 for two or more days per permit for each vendor (per booth, table, or cart). 

Exclusions: 

Excluded from appearance before the Hoard of Health at a public meeting are charity events benefiting organizations such as boy scouts, girl scouts, churches, fire departments, 
school band, school sports, etc. which arc required to pay a processing fee of S5.00. 

Also excluded from appearance before the Board of Health at a public meeting arc one-day special events with non-potentially hazardous foods such as coffee, popcorn, pretzels, 
hot-dogs, salsa chips, potato chips, bottled water, soda and other low-risk foods; however this exemption can only be applied after directly seeking permission from the Director of 
Public Health who will communicate with the Chairman of the Board regarding the request for exemption. 

In all eases, each applicant must obtain temporary food permits from the Health Division at least four days prior to the special event or celebration. 

IMPORTANT: The applicant should first obtain approval from the organizer of the event (in many cases the Hyannis Chamber of Commerce- 362-5230) prior to obtaining a food 
permit from the Board of Health at least four (4) days prior to the event. 
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